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December 11, 2019 - SCAN Monthly Meeting 
South Salem High School Library 

 
Board Members Present:  Jon Christenson, Victor Dodier, Delmy Edwards, Bill Holmstrom, Jesse 
Irizary, John Prohodsky, Jim Scheppke, Jeff Schumacher, Roz Shirack, Lorrie Walker, Mark Wigg (11). 
There were a number of guests.  See Exhibit A - Attendance Roster 
 
President Schumacher called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm with a quorum of board members present. 
 
1.  Introductions 

President Schumacher welcomed everyone and Board members, neighbors and guests introduced 
themselves. 
 

2.  City and Councilor Reports: 
 

City Council.   
Council Nordyke covered a number of topics.  Homelessness: She attended nine meetings with city 
staff and partners concerning the ongoing issue.  Garbage Rates: Salem garbage rates are going up, 
despite her and other council members’ objections.  City Revenue: The transient occupancy tax 
(TOT) is to be increased by 2% for a small revenue increase.  Rural-Hoyt Pedestrian Path: She 
said she was looking for SCAN support.  Such a path would have many benefits and it would be a 
low cost item.  There will be a stakeholder meeting in January.  Friends of Pioneer Cemetery 
position is not clear; some members may support, some may oppose.  The SWAN neighborhood 
association has not taken a position.  Mark Wigg noted that SCAN had adopted a resolution of 
support. 

 
There was an extended discussion of the homeless issue with Kristin Retherford, Salem Urban 
Development Director.  The City supports 140 shelter beds during the winter.  More volunteers are 
needed to staff the shelters.  Mark Wigg asked about the City’s support for the warming shelters.  
Resp.  The City supports the warming shelters and has increased the amount of support, but it’s not 
enough to fully staff. 

 
There was not enough support on council to allow camping; council members had lots of questions.  
Allowing car camping is not a solution for homelessness, but it may be a tool for keeping people off 
the streets.  It was noted that the homeless are more visible than ever before.  According to the City’s 
survey, Salem residents put homelessness as the top City issue. 
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The report that the City spends $5 million on homelessness was discussed.  It’s an intern’s 
assessment of the amount of time and resources.  City staff provided background on what the 
assessment means.  There is no line item; it’s an opportunity cost – time and resources devoted to 
homelessness rather than other City priorities.  Councilor Nordyke expressed her hope that a 
proposed mobile response van may allow the City to focus effort.   

 
3.  Approval of Minutes 

The minutes of the November 13, 2019 SCAN meeting were approved.  There were no abstentions. 
 
4.  Announcements and Neighborhood Concerns: 

None mentioned. 
 
5.  Presentation on Operating Fee and Employee-Paid Payroll Tax: 

Mike Niblock, Salem’s Fire Chief, began the presentation on the revenue measures with an example 
of how the City is looking beyond the general fund for resources.  Currently, when paramedics 
respond to a 9-1-1 emergency, they can only take the person(s) to the emergency room.  The City is 
exploring options with the coordinated care organization to see if health services can be provided w/o 
calling in an emergency. 
 
Chief Niblock referred to the fact sheet (see Exhibit B) on the operating fee and employee-paid 
payroll tax.  The operating fee revenue is intended to support / backfill current services.  The payroll 
tax is intended to pace growth in demand for public safety services.  That said, revenue from both the 
fee and the tax would go into the City’s general fund. 
 
Why did City Council restrict the use of the payroll tax revenue?  Resp.  It was part of the task force 
recommendation. 
 

6.  Our Salem!  Comprehensive Plan Update: 
Eunice Kim, project manager for the Our Salem project, gave an overview of the comprehensive plan 
update process.  When the Our Salem project has been completed, other supporting plans, like the 
Transportation System Plan and the Parks Master Plan, will be updated.  She also addressed 
motivation for the update … growth and lots of it in the Salem area.  The Our Salem process is 
looking toward assembling a vision for the plan by the Fall of 2020.  Then, the work of writing the 
plan will begin. 
 
She responded to questions: 
• Would the plan vision include incorporating what are now unincorporated areas?  Resp.  Not 

sure. 
• Is there anything coming out of the plan that might change how Salem looks?  Resp.  People 

support more parks.  Trails are also high on the list. 
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• Would the planning model that separates the land uses from one another change?  Resp.  There is 
some support for change. 

• Salem is the only major city without a Climate Action Plan.  Would Our Salem bring in a 
Climate Action Plan?  Resp.  Yes, they are looking at the issue, but bringing the plans together 
on the timeline is not working out. 

• Growth – 60,000 more people by 2030 -- will need to have places to live and jobs.  Affordable 
housing is an issue.  How realistic is the projected growth?  Resp.  We know that we have the 
land. 

• How will the bill that allows multifamily in single-family residential zones affect the plan?  
Resp.  The City has until 2021 to implement.  She anticipates a big effort to see how multifamily 
fits in, but it’s recognized that the City cannot be too restrictive. 

• What about the early 2000s Salem Futures project?  There was a lot of good work there.  Resp.  
Yes, they’ve reviewed Salem Futures reports. 

 
7.  Committee Reports and Chair Report 

A. Land Use Committee 
Roz Shirack, Land Use Chair, asked that board members review the Committee’s report on the 
Planning Commission’s proposed multifamily housing amendments that was distributed by email.  
She will ask the board to support forwarding the Committee’s comments to the City Council at 
the January meeting. 
 

B. Transportation Committee 
Victor Dodier, Transportation Chair, made a brief report of the lightly attended Nov. 20 meeting.  
Staff of District 24J could not attend that meeting, but would attend the Dec. 18 meeting.  He 
indicated that he might find a different location to handle the anticipated turnout for the meeting. 
 

C. Chair’s Report 
Jeff reported that he, Jon Christenson and Gaiety Hill HD residents had compiled responses to the 
Historic District survey.  The compilation was distributed by email.  We will vote on whether to 
forward the compilation to the City by email since board members may not have had time to 
review. 
 
Jon added his report on the Historic District Open House at the Dye House.  40-50 people 
attended, with perhaps 1/3 coming from SCAN.  He indicated that he wanted to bring the 
compiled responses and material from the Open House back to SCAN. 
 
On another matter, he reported that he’d mentioned the Rural-Hoyt pedestrian path to Elizabeth 
Potter of Friends of Pioneer Cemetery.  She did not respond.  
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Jeff reported the board’s vote to support inclusion of the mural at 1201 S. Commercial in the 
public mural program for the record.  There were 9 in favor and 6 against.  
 

 
7.  Homelessness (not on agenda) 

Mark Wigg suggested that SCAN ask City Council to change the goals of the Fairview Urban 
Renewal Area to include housing rather than the current proposal: spend $2 million in Urban 
Renewal funds for airport development.  Discussion ensued.  Kristen Retherford, Urban Development 
Director, indicated that staff had looked into how the Hillcrest property could be used.  The property 
does not have access to water; the water rights used when Hillcrest was in operation have been sold.  
Developing the property would require water line expansion.  In addition, the $2 million available in 
the Fairview Urban Renewal Area would not be enough to remediate the existing buildings to make 
them useable.  
 
Mark took a different approach, suggesting addition of housing to another open Urban Renewal Area.  
Roz indicated her concerns about the proposed motion.  Other board members wanted to see the 
motion in writing.   
 
Kristen Retherford provided additional background on the Fairview Urban Renewal Area and that the 
$2 million could be spent on infrastructure within the URA.  The proposal would change the 
boundaries to include the airport.  She pointed out that the City makes money from development at 
the airport, not airplane landings.  In addition, the City is obligated to keep the airport in operation as 
a condition of grants from the Federal Aviation Administration. 
 
 

8.  Adjournment 
Jeff adjourned the meeting about 8:30 pm. 
 
 
Submitted by Victor Dodier, SCAN Secretary 
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Exhibit B 
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